
EC18-000504 

GPO Box 700 
Canberra  ACT  2601 
1800 800 110 

ndis.gov.au 
Ms Jeanette Radcliffe 
Committee Secretary 
Senate Standing Committee on Community Affairs 

via email: community.affairs.sen@aph.gov.au 

Dear Ms Radcliffe 

I am writing to you ahead of the National Disability Insurance Agency’s (NDIA) appearance at 
the 2018-19 Budget Estimates on 1 June 2018 in order to provide an update on Younger 
People in Residential Aged Care (YPIRAC).  

Further to the pre-Estimates overview on YPIRAC provided to the Committee ahead of the 
2017-18 Additional Estimates hearing, I have enclosed an update on the NDIA’s progress and 
YPIRAC statistics for consideration by the Committee. 

I would also like to refer the Committee to the NDIA’s latest quarterly report to the COAG 
Disability Reform Council, covering the period 1 January to 31 March 2018. A copy of the 
Quarter 3 report is available at: www.ndis.gov.au/about-us/information-publications-and-
reports/quarterly-reports.html.  

I would be grateful if you could circulate the above report and the enclosed paper to senators 
ahead of the NDIA’s appearance before the Committee.   

Yours sincerely 

Robert De Luca  
Chief Executive Officer 
National Disability Insurance Agency 

31 May 2018 

Encl. 
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• assistive technology to support a participant in building their independence and 
capacity to undertake daily functions; and 

• supports to assist participants who have identified a housing goal in exploring their 
potential housing solutions and required supports, including finding alternative 
suitable age-appropriate living arrangements.   

 
Roles and responsibilities in relation to personal care supports for a younger 
person in a residential aged care facility 
The Department of Health (DoH), the Department of Social Services (DSS), and the NDIA 
have been working together to clarify how the NDIS Act and Aged Care Act work together 
to ensure a participant’s needs are met, supporting the provision of both Acts.  

Under the Aged Care Act, aged care facilities must provide all necessary services relating 
to activities of daily living, including personal supports to meet residents’ needs. In the 
event an NDIS participant’s personal support needs exceed that provided by the aged care 
facility, the NDIA will work with the participant and the aged care provider to ensure all 
reasonable and necessary personal supports are provided.  

The Aged Care Act requires aged care facilities to deliver the care required by each of their 
residents. Aged care subsidies and supplements are not directly apportioned to individuals, 
and providers are not required to acquit the funds they receive against individual residents. 
Funding determined by the Aged Care Funding Instrument is not required to be spent on a 
particular resident. Rather, providers pool this funding as aggregate funds to deliver care 
and services to all residents across the facility. 

At the time an NDIS participant enters the residential aged care service, the aged care 
provider is required to undertake individual assessment and care planning with the 
participant. This assessment and planning informs how the aged care service will deliver 
appropriate care services to the participant, including to ensure they meet the participant’s 
needs, goals and preferences. Care plans are required to be monitored and regularly 
reviewed (including as needs, goals and preferences change). 

Personal care delivered under the aged care legislation is in the vast majority of situations 
likely to be adequate. This is because the aged care service must provide all necessary 
services relating to activities of daily living (including in relation to bathing, personal 
hygiene, dressing, moving and eating, and continence) based on the participant’s needs. 
This addresses personal care supports an NDIS participant may otherwise require in their 
core budget. Further, the provider must deliver such care in a way that is consistent with 
the Accreditation Standards.  

If an NDIS participant feels that their provider is not delivering sufficient care within the 
aged care facility, the participant, family member or carer should raise their concerns with 
the facility. If these concerns are not addressed, the participant, family or carer can raise 
their concerns with the Aged Care Complaints Commissioner. 
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Building plans for NDIS participants who newly enter an aged care facility as a 
permanent resident 
Aged Care Assessment Teams 

Across Australia, residential aged care is often the most appropriate supported 
accommodation option available for younger people who have high or complex care needs. 
Persons under the aged of 65 must meet strict requirements under the Aged Care Act in 
order to enter residential aged care. These strict eligibility requirements are managed by 
the state and territory Aged Care Assessment Teams (ACAT) funded by the 
Commonwealth Department of Health with whom the NDIA is working closely.  

In adhering to the strict eligibility requirements, the ACAT must first determine whether the 
younger person has exhausted all other available accommodation options, including state 
specialist disability services or the NDIS, and determine that no other appropriate services 
are available.  

Where a younger person accesses an aged care facility after an assessment by ACAT, the 
NDIS works with participants to develop an NDIS plan that includes reasonable and 
necessary supports to meet their goals. This may include funding for things such as 
support over weekends to allow home stays on weekends, home modifications, the 
purchase of equipment, and supports to build access to the community and engage in 
activities of interest.  

 

Overview of the extensive stakeholder engagement that the NDIS is continually 
undertaking in transitioning YPIRAC to the NDIS 

The NDIA continues to engage key stakeholders for the transition of YPIRAC to the NDIS. 
This includes meeting with a number of key aged care peak bodies and providers who are 
supporting younger people transitioning to the NDIS. 

The NDIA has recently met with four aged care peak bodies: Aged and Community 
Services Australia, Leading Age Services Australia, COTA, and the Aged Care Guild. 
The NDIA appreciates these opportunities to exchange information with the sector, as well 
as discuss future best practice for communicating with members of each peak body. 

The NDIA will continue to schedule meetings with aged care providers to support younger 
people to transition from residential aged care to the NDIS.










